UNIVERSITY OF TEESSIDE
A meeting of the Board of Governors was held on 20th July 2007.

Present:
Mr S Anderson (Chairman)
Ms E Barnes

Mr S Dowson


Mrs P Eccles



Mr N Etherington


Mrs M Fay



Ms B Hadfield


Mr E E J Haidon


Professor G Henderson

Mr E Lloyd



Mr A MacColl


Dr T Murphy 



Mr K Robinson


Mr P Rowley 



Mr T Shovlin



Mrs A Thain 



Mrs J J Thomas

Apologies:
Mr Haani Ul-Hasnain

Mr J G Irwin




Mr S Price



Ms J Richmond




His Honour Judge L Spittle

Officers:
Professor K L Oglesby

Professor C Allan



Professor C Hardcastle

Mr A E Oliver



Mr M White (Acting Secretary)
UT 1952
STUDENTS’ UNION REPORT

The Chairman welcomed Andrew Morwood, Education and Welfare Officer (designate) to the meeting.


It was NOTED:

1.
That the Union continues to support a diverse range of         student activities.
2. 
That a number of campaigns are being undertaken, including campaigns addressing health and well-being, drink spiking and sexual health.
3. 
That work is well-advanced on the second-floor venue (“the Hub”), and that Members will shortly be invited to the opening.
4. 
That the Union is showing national leadership in its review of its own governance.
5. 
That the Union considers its relationship with the Board and with the Executive to be extremely strong.

UT 1953
AGREEMENT ON MINUTES



It was AGREED:

1.
To approve, as an accurate record, the minutes of the meeting of the Board held on 11th May 2007.

UT 1954
TEESSIDE BUSINESS SCHOOL



It was NOTED:

1. That the executive search company NRG had been appointed to assist in the recruitment of a Dean of the Teesside Business School.

2. That the Vice-Chancellor had met all the staff of the School, giving a detailed presentation of the strategy for the School, as approved by the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive and supported by those members of the Board attending the informal meeting held on 31 May 2007.
3. That Alastair MacColl had accepted an invitation to become Chair of the School Advisory Council and would participate in the final selection panel for the new Dean.

4. That work is underway to develop a Strategic Development Fund bid to the HEFCE around employer engagement (including provision for the support/ mentoring of SMEs).

5. That a proposal had been submitted to the British Chambers of Commerce for the Teesside Business School/North East Chamber of Commerce Foundation Degree in Leadership to be adopted as the BCCI’s nationally-endorsed programme of training in this area.

UT 1955
STUDENT RECRUITMENT UPDATE (RISK B)



It was NOTED:

1. That the Board had been provided with an update on student recruitment applications for the 2007-08 academic year.

2. That, whilst growth in part-time student numbers is expected, there is likely to be a shortfall of approximately 130 full-time undergraduate students in 2007-08.

3. That the projected reduction in full-time enrolments is being investigated by a combination of analysis of data and survey of decliners.

4. That a new institutional student recruitment strategy is being developed; additional resources will be allocated to recruitment in the 2007/08 budget; a review of the infrastructure support for admissions staff is underway; and closer links will be forged with feeder schools and colleges.

5. That a major initiative is underway to promote both the availability of postgraduate places and financial support for postgraduate taught provision.

6. That a major priority of the VCE is to conduct a review of the academic profile of the University, to ensure that programme provision will be as competitive as possible.

7. That, among a number of initiatives, is the introduction of Saturday Open Days, in order to maximise attendance by applicants and potential applicants.

UT 1956
REVENUE ESTIMATES : 2006-2008


It was NOTED:

1. That the projected operating surplus for 2006-07 is currently estimated as £3.781 million.

2. That the Resources Committee recommended establishment by the Board of revenue estimates for 2007-08 based on an estimated income of £116,071,00, which would include provision for an operating surplus of £2.728 million, after account is taken of a charge of £4.0 million (relating to the accounting treatment of retirement benefits – Financial Reporting Standard 12).
It was AGREED:

3. To endorse the revenue estimates for 2007/08 as recommended by the Resources Committee.
UT 1957
BUILDING/BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS PROGRAMME : 2007-2008
It was NOTED:

1.
That the Resources Committee had recommended expenditure of £6, 952, 365 on building and building improvements.

It was AGREED:

2.
To endorse expenditure of £6, 952, 365.

UT 1958
RESEARCH

[The Chair welcomed Dr Elizabeth Robertson, Dean of the Graduate Research School].

It was NOTED:

1. That research underpins all the strategic priorities of the University.

2. That the Board had established the University Research Strategy in 2004.

3. That, following the establishment of the Research Strategy, £1.5 million had been identified as part of a Research Investment Plan.

4. That the Graduate Research School had been established in September 2005, and had been working with Schools to improve performance in research for the 2008 Research Assessment Exercise.

5. That, as part of work to improve PhD completion rates, the Academic Board had established a revised research degrees structure, with rigorous progression hurdles.
6. That a basket of research performance indicators had been introduced to assist the planning and implementation of the Research Strategy.

7. That the Research Policy Committee (of Academic Board) had established a short-life working group to review how research could optimise the University’s research strengths; and that the VCE is reviewing the scale and configuration of the internal groups, centres and institutions which currently exist to support research.
8. That steady growth in research activity is taking place in terms of PhD completions, published outputs and grants won.

9. That a Research Assessment Exercise strategy had been developed, and it is expected that the University will achieve its target of submitting in six units of assessment (involving approximately 70 to 80 staff).

10. That it remains a priority to embed research as an integral feature of the University’s activity.
11. That the VCE is engaged in a process to identify the ‘signature themes’ of the University.

12. That the University is increasingly engaged in applied research to support the process industries.

UT 1959
DEVELOPMENT OF HIGHER EDUCATION IN FURTHER EDUCATION COLLEGES


It was NOTED:

1. That higher education provision in partner colleges continues to grow, and that present projections indicate that 2700 (1826 FTE) students will be studying in partner colleges during the 2007-08 academic year.

2. That a significant proportion of University Foundation Degrees is now delivered in partner colleges.
3. That the Board had previously authorised capital investment in the new Darlington College campus and the new Middlesbrough College campus, through the inclusion of a physical University Centre in the new buildings.

4. That joint University/College Steering Committees had been established to oversee the development of the new University Centres.

5. That, following the decision of the Cleveland College of Art and Design to place all of its higher education provision on a directly-funded basis, CCAD is no longer a full member of the Higher Education Business Partnership.

6. That Bishop Auckland College had taken the decision to place all of its higher education provision with Sunderland University, and is therefore no longer full in membership of the Higher Education Business Partnership.

7. That the Higher Education Business Partnership will now focus on the strategic development of further education/higher education links, student progression and joint strategy in relation to skills development.

8. That the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive is working with the College Principals to develop a strategic framework for future collaboration.

9. That, following the opening of the University Centre in Darlington College, the Steering Committee chaired by Mr Rowley had developed a vision (with accompanying implementation steps) for the development of Darlington as a ‘University town’, harnessing the complimentary strengths of the University, Darlington College and Queen Elizabeth Sixth Form College.

10. That, as part of the strategy to provide Higher Education Centres within Colleges in the Tees Valley, the University had secured £6,000,000 from the HEFCE Strategic Development Fund for centres within Darlington College, Hartlepool College and Middlesbrough College.

11. That, in order to implement the strategy of providing Higher Education Centres across the Tees Valley, discussions are being held with Stockton Riverside College and Redcar and Cleveland College.
12. That the Resources Committee had supported a proposal to provide £1,000,000 to develop a Higher Education Centre within the Stockton Riverside College Phase 3 Development (subject to the LSC funding the remaining £5,600,000).
13. That the related proposal in respect of Redcar and Cleveland College is not yet ready to present to Members.

It was AGREED:

14.
To endorse the proposed vision for the development of higher education in Darlington.
15.
To approve  capital investment of £1,000,000 for a Higher Education Centre at Stockton Riverside College, subject to the Learning and Skills Council funding the related development phase.

UT 1960
BURSARIES AND SCHOLARSHIPS



It was NOTED:
1. That the package of bursaries and scholarships introduced in 2006-07 will continue for the 2007-08 academic year.

2. That the estimated cost of the package for 2007-08 is expected to be £3.9 million.

3. That the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive is reviewing the package that will be offered in 2007-08 and beyond.

4. That the review will be significantly affected by the changes announced by Ministers on 5 July 2007, which include raising the household income thresholds for entitlement to government maintenance grants.

5. That the Vice-Chancellor’s Executive will report the outcome of its review of bursaries and scholarships at the next meeting of the Board.

UT 1961
DIGITAL CITY



It was NOTED:

1. That Members had been provided with a report on the progress of the University’s contribution to Digital City.
2. That the overall objective of the Digital City initiative, of which the University’s Institute of Digital Innovation is a key part, is to create a vibrant and successful digital media and digital technologies “super-cluster” in the Tees Valley.
3. That the Digital City Governance Board has recognised that the success of the Digital City initiative will be founded upon the extent to which the contributions of Digital City Business and Digital City Innovation share a common view and are aligned and integrated.

4. That there is encouraging evidence that such alignment and integration is in place.
5. That key milestones for the University contribution to Digital City had been established and are being closely monitored by the Digital City Governance Board and the Digital City Executive Board.

UT 1962
APPOINTMENT OF EXTERNAL AUDITORS



It was NOTED:

1. That, the University’s external auditors, RSM Robson Rhodes LLP, have merged with Grant Thornton UK LLP.

2. That, in such circumstances,  the HEFCE Code of Practice requires RSM Robson Rhodes LLP to resign as external auditors, which they duly did on 2 July 2007.

It was AGREED:

3. To appoint Grant Thornton UK LLP as auditors of the University and its subsidiary companies with effect from 

3 July 2007.
UT 1963
STUDENTS’ UNION CONSTITUTIONAL AMENDMENTS


It was NOTED:

1. That the President of the Students’ Union had informed the Board of a review of the governance of the Union, including the possibility of establishing a Board of Trustees.

2. That the resulting proposed amendments to the Students’ Union Constitution had been endorsed in principle by the Student Experience Committee and by the Chair of the Resources Committee.
3. That the Student Experience Committee had established a group (comprising its Chair, the Chair of the Resources Committee, the University Secretary and Registrar, and the President of the Students’ Union) to consider the proposed amendments in detail.

It was AGREED:

4. To authorise the Chairman of the Board to approve amendments to the constitution of the Students’ Union on the recommendation of the group established by the Student Experience Committee.

UT 1964
RATIONALISATION OF EXCHEQUER INTEREST



It was NOTED:

1. That the Resources Committee had drawn the attention of the Board to the value of the Exchequer Interest in the University’s estate, and had sought the Board’s authorisation to sign a deed between the HEFCE and the University, based on the valuation and calculation reported by the Resources Committee.

2. That the value of Exchequer Interest had been calculated by the University and validated by RSM Robson Rhodes LLP at £6,947,860 as at 31 July 2006.

It was AGREED:

3. To authorise the Vice-Chancellor to sign a deed with the HEFCE formalising the value of Exchequer Interest as at 31 July 2006.
UT 1965
RISK MANAGEMENT



It was NOTED:

1. That the Risk Management Sub-Committee of the Corporate Management Committee had provided the Board with an update on developments relating to the management of the University’s major risks.

2. That, at the conclusion of the annual planning process, the VCE had committed to the appointment of 53.5 new staff in areas of actual or targeted growth and/or areas of strategic importance (such as school and college liaison/student recruitment and web-supported learning).

UT 1966
EMPLOYMENT POLICY COMMITTEE – 10 JULY 2007



It was NOTED:

1. That the Committee had received reports on:

1.1 HR Strategy update and new HR department structure
1.2 Policy development/review
1.3 Pay modernisation framework

1.4 Staffing information

1.5 Senior appointments

1.6 Health & Safety

2.
That a review of the No Smoking Policy would be held after six months of its operation.

It was AGREED:
3.
To ask the Secretary to record the Board’s appreciation of the sustained  improvement in health & safety performance.

UT 1967
RESOURCES COMMITTEE – 11 JULY 2007



It was NOTED:

1. That the Committee had:

1.1 Noted the review of bursaries and scholarships (UT 1960 refers).

1.2 Approved the approach to be adopted for the 2007/08 Transparency Review.

1.3 Received reports on the Revenue Budget 2006-2007 and Revenue Estimates 2007-2008.(UT 1956 refers)
1.4 Recommended the formulation of the deed of Exchequer Interest (UT 1964 refers).

1.5 Received a report on Debtors Provision and on Treasury Management.

1.6 Received a report on Regional Public Funding.

1.7 Noted that the VAT-planning Teesside Library Scheme would be closed down, following recent advice, and that officers would negotiate with HMRC on mitigation of costs to the University.

1.8 Recommended investment in the development of a Higher Education Centre in Stockton Riverside College (UT 1959 refers)

2.
That, after extensive consideration, Martineau Johnson and Dickinson Dees had been appointed as legal advisers to the University.

UT 1968
ACADEMIC BOARD – 9 MAY 2007


It was NOTED:
1. That the Academic Board had provided Members with a report of its meeting held on 9 May 2007.
UT 1969
STUDENT EXPERIENCE COMMITTEE – 20 JULY 2006


It was NOTED:

1. That the Student Experience Committee had almost finalised its ‘Guide for Governors on the Student Experience’.

UT 1970
METROPOLITAN POLICE



It was NOTED:

1. That the University had been successful in being chosen as the academic partner of the Metropolitan Police Service to develop and accredit a career development scheme for forensic science practitioners.

UT 1971
VISIT TO JAPAN



It was NOTED:

1. That the Vice-Chancellor has provided Members with a report on his visit to Japan (in his capacity as Chair of Universities for the North East) as part of the 
UK : Japanese HE Collaborations Project.

UT 1972
ACADEMIC REGISTRAR



It was NOTED:

1. That Mr Tim Cobbett had been appointed as Academic Registrar.
UT 1973
TEES VALLEY UNLIMITED



It was NOTED:

1. That the Vice-Chancellor has been appointed as a Board Member of Tees Valley Unlimited (along with University Board Members Alastair MacColl and Alison Thain).

UT 1974
DEPARTMENT FOR INNOVATION, UNIVERSITIES AND SKILLS

It was NOTED:

1.
That the Prime Minister had announced the division of the Department for Education and Skills into a Department for Innovation, Universities and Skills and a Department for Children, Schools and Families.

2.
That the Vice-Chancellor had invited the new Secretary of State for Innovation, Universities and Skills to visit the University.

UT 1975
STUDENTS’ UNION



It was NOTED:

1. That the re-development of the Students’ Union is underway.
2. That the Union will be appointing a ‘Representation Manager’.

3. That the Student Activities Officer had been appointed as Chair of the North East Region of the British Universities Sports Association.

UT 1976
CHAIRMAN’S BRIEFING



It was NOTED:

1. That the Chairman had provided a briefing to Members.

UT 1977
SCHEDULE OF MEETING AND EVENTS



It was NOTED:

1. That the following times have been provisionally scheduled for meeting of the Board:-

Friday 12 October 2007

3.00pm

Friday 16 November 2007
9.30am - Planning Day

(Wynyard Rooms, Wynyard Park, Billingham)




Friday 25 January 2008

3.00pm

Friday 14 March 2008

3.00pm

Friday 9 May 2008


3.00pm

Friday 18 July 2008


3.00pm

2. That the Academic Awards Ceremonies will take place from Tuesday 20 November 2007 to Friday 23 November 2007.
3. That the annual Graduation Dinner will take place on Thursday 22 November 2007.
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